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From the Editorȟ. 

Welcome to the Autumn edition of the newsletter. 

The big news is that, despite all the doom and gloom of the national news, the Signal Box was 

able to reopen to the public in September and we were able to resume our normal pattern of 

twice monthly open days. September was fortuitous timing as it also meant we were able to 

participate in the national Heritage Open Days event ς ǎŜŜ ƳƻǊŜ ƛƴ 5ƛŎƪΩǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘ ōŜƭƻǿΦ 

CǳǊǘƘŜǊ ΨƎƻƻŘ ƴŜǿǎΩ ƛǎ ǘƘŀǘ ƻǳǊ ƛƴŎƻƳŜ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ƭŜǎǎ ŀŦŦŜŎǘŜŘ ōȅ /ƻǾƛŘ19 than it might otherwise 

have been ς through the reopening and also via fundraising - again, see reports below. 

¢ƘŜ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴŎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ ǊŜŎŜƴǘ ƴŜǿǎ ŎŀƴΩǘ ōŜ ƻǾŜǊŜǎǘƛƳŀǘŜŘΣ ŜǎǇŜŎƛŀƭƭȅ ŀǘ ŀ ǘƛƳŜ ǿƘŜƴ Ƴŀƴȅ 

volunteer and other organisations are struggling, either through running at a loss or, in many 

cases, simply being unable to open at ŀƭƭΦ ¢ƘŜ 9ŘƛǘƻǊ ǎŀȅǎ ΨǿŜƭƭ ŘƻƴŜΩ ǘƻ ƻǳǊ ǘŜŀƳ ƻŦ ǾƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊǎ 

for working hard to do the safest and most successful reopening we can achieve under the 

circumstances.  

¢ƘŜ CǊƛŜƴŘǎΩ !Da ǿŀǎ ŀƭǎƻ ŀ ōƛǘ ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴǘ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΦ 5ǳŜ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƛƳǇǊŀŎǘƛŎŀƭƛǘȅ ƻŦ getting many 

members to the site and of course the usual safety concerns, the AGM was via Zoom. We could 

at least see each other (sadly with one exception!), and peer into our living rooms etc! The 

minutes of the AGM are included in this edition of the newsletter, however, I should say that 

following the meeting member Alan Johnston gave a very interesting presentation on signal 

boxes between Glasgow and Edinburgh based on his personal experiences from the 1970s ς 

thank you Alan, it was much appreciated. Please also note that the new Data Protection Policy is 

now issued ς you will find it following the minutes of the AGM. 

Since the AGM, work on the site has continued, with the locking room being tidied and re-

decorated, the small shed being emptied ready for disposal, new paving being laid, and a start 

made on new fencing by the track outside the Cowley Bridge building, amongst other jobs. 

Finally, we include an article on the Barnstaple to Ilfracombe line ς one of the last outposts of 

ǘƘŜ ŦŀōƭŜŘ ΨǿƛǘƘŜǊŜŘ ŀǊƳΩ, and a reminder of the once-extensive network of LSWR lines reaching 

deep into Devon and Cornwall. October marks fifty years since closure of the line ς though it 

ΨƭƛǾŜǎΩ Ǿƛŀ ƻǳǊ ǾŜǊȅ ƻǿƴ /ƻǿƭŜȅ .ǊƛŘge Junction miniature signal box, once the gateway for LSWR 

services west of Exeter, which re-creates for us at Romsey Signal Box the heyday of Southern 

services to the West.  

As always, on behalf of all at RSB, I sincerely wish that you and your family all stay safe at this 

time. PƭŜŀǎŜ ǊŜŀŘ ƻƴΧΦ        

Peter Chatfield, Newsletter Editor 
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A Successful Restart 

Dick Hewett, President, writes: 

 

Thanks to the volunteers who were willing to return to the site, and to the comprehensive 

planning, we were able to re-open to the public safely in September.  And what a success! 

 

Our first tentative opening on September 6th, with pre-booking essential and timed entry to the 

signal box itself, we were able to entertain 29 visitors in total.  With a few technical issues from 

our iZettle card reader needing to be resolved, constant minor adjustments to procedures and 

the allocation of staff to various duties, it was very much a learning curve for everyone.  But an 

enjoyable and worthwhile one, nevertheless. 

 

This led into our Heritage Open Days weekend on 19th/20th September.  Such was the demand 

via emails and phone calls, that we opened at 1000, an hour early, to make some extra slots 

available ς and likewise added an extra slot at the end of the day.  Even with these, we were 

challenged at the end of the Saturday when a party arrived who had slipped through the booking 

system (my error: try not to promise a booking while walking on the top of the Cotswolds 

ǿƛǘƘƻǳǘ ŀ ǇŜƴ ŀƴŘ ǇŀǇŜǊΗύΣ Ǉƭǳǎ ŀ ŎƻǳǇƭŜ ǿƘƻ ƘŀŘƴΩǘ ǊŜŀƭƛǎŜŘ ǘƘŜȅ ƴŜŜŘŜŘ ǘƻ ōƻƻƪΦ  Iŀǎǘȅ 

adjustments to the order of things, apologies all round ς and another 10 satisfied visitors.  As 

with all our visitors over the three days, they were extremely cooperative, made no fuss about 

our safe distancing arrangements and the requirement to wear face coverings ς and were all just 

extremely grateful for the effort we had put in to enable them to visit somewhere live, as 

opposed to on-line.  

 

So the Heritage Open Days were almost fully booked.  With a limit of 4 persons per half-hour 

slot, we managed to accommodate 47 people on the Saturday and 39 on the Sunday - about half 

our normal HODs attendances, but very creditable under the circumstances.  We took over £160 

in donations and sales at the gate, and over £95 through the Buffer Stop.  All the visitors were 

clearly very grateful for our efforts and the fact we were open at all. 

 

Thanks to this success, and the ongoing willingness from a core of volunteers to staff the site, we 

ŘŜŎƛŘŜŘ ǘƻ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜ ǿƛǘƘ ǇƭŀƴƴŜŘ hǇŜƴ Řŀȅǎ ŦǊƻƳ hŎǘƻōŜǊ ƻƴǿŀǊŘǎΦ  ²Ŝ ŎƘŀƴƎŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ άtǊŜ-

booing eǎǎŜƴǘƛŀƭέ ǘƻ άtǊŜ-ōƻƻƪƛƴƎ ŀŘǾƛǎŀōƭŜέΦ  Lƴ ǇǊŀŎǘƛŎŜ ǿŜ ƘŀŘ ƻƴƭȅ ƻƴŜ ōƻƻƪƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ {ǳƴŘŀȅ пth 

October, plus one family who arrived without booking ς so the staff on duty were hardly put 

under pressure.  Despite this, everyone enjoyed themselves, operating Romsey and Cowley 

Bridge, chatting, and doing some background work.  The volunteers can make a good social 

event out of a quiet Open day!  In contrast our Open Day on 17th October was very busy, with 

both pre-booked parties and casual arrivals.  However, with the latest lockdown announced, we 

will not be opening to the public again until January.   
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My thanks to the core of staff who have enabled us to open so far: Dave, for his wonderful cakes 

and the Buffer Stop Café; Byron, for his enthusiastic demos in the signal box; Graeme, for his 

time in the box; Neil, always available to assist; Kathy, on duty on the gate and in the Buffer 

Stop; Anne, likewise; their sons James and Noah respectively, for operating Cowley Bridge and 

assisting with Romsey; Aaron, for assisting likewise; and Malcolm, for his welcome to visitors at 

the gate. 
 

Visitors to the site during Heritage Open Days on 19th September 

 

 Byron in mid-ŘŜƳƻƴǎǘǊŀǘƛƻƴΧΦ 

 

 

¸ƻǳΩǊŜ ƴŜǾŜǊ ǘƻƻ ȅƻǳƴƎ ǘƻ 

be a signalman/ 

signalwoman! 

 

More levers to pull ς ƴƻǿ ǿŜΩǊŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ Great 

²ŜǎǘŜǊƴΧΦ 

 

 

Engrossed watching James the 

Red Engine ς he never seems to 

get a 

heavy load of trucks  
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Friends of Romsey Signal Box AGM - Minutes 

FRIENDS OF ROMSEY SIGNAL BOX 

A G M 

SUNDAY 13TH SEPTEMBER 2020  

Held on line at 1400 using Zoom conference software 

 Meeting opened at 1410. Action 

1 Present (on-line): David Stoner (DS), David Trewern (DT), Peter Chatfield (PC), Neil Kearns 
(NK), Jamie Brooker (JB), Janet Payne (JP), Dick Hewett (DH), Malcolm Moore (MM), Alan 
Johnston (AJ), Bill Tyndall (WT),  James Laffeaty (JL), Anne & Noah Moxom (NM), John 
Prytherch (JP) 
 
Apologies: Garth Long, Steve Hailes, Aaron Thomas, Mike Curtis, Roger Burfitt, Anne 
Hewett  
 

 

2 Minutes of Last Meeting 
Accepted as a true account of the proceedings. Proposed by David Stonor and seconded by 
Alan Johnston. 
 

 

3 Matters Arising 

¶ Operating day for members: Under review once social distancing restrictions are 
lifted. 

¶ Technical Guide for Cowley Bridge Jn: The Mike Walshaw operations guide is 
available. 

¶ Signage: New signage for whole site being worked on. 

¶ GDPR policy document has been issued. (Post meeting note. For clarity, it will be 
reissued in the next edition of The Signal.) 

¶ Visits to other signalling locations: On hold until the restrictions on group visits are 
lifted. 

¶ Newsletter: Thanks to Peter Chatfield for taking over editing the newsletter. 

¶ Training Review: Ongoing 

¶ Blog: Needs to be updated and kept active. 

¶ {ǘǊƻƴƎΩǎ {ƛƎƴΥ aƻǾŜŘ ǘƻ ŀ ƴŜǿ ƭƻŎŀǘƛƻƴ ǇŀǊŀƭƭel to the railway fence and visible 
from the canal path. After cleaning it is OK for now, but it will need some 
restoration in due course. 

¶ Proposed signalling event cancelled. 

¶ Social Media presence: Steve Hailes and Stuart Jones have updated the website and 
are planning the creation of a photo archive. Dick has scanned all his photos of the 
project to start the archive. 

¶ Hearing Loops: Under investigation. 
 

 
JB 
 
 
 
DH 
 
PC/NK 
 
DH 
 
DH/JB 
All 
 
 
 
 
 
SH/SJ 
 
BH/DH 

4 /ƘŀƛǊƳŀƴΩǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘ όWŀƳƛŜ .ǊƻƻƪŜǊύ 
Lǘ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ŀƴ άƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘƛƴƎ ȅŜŀǊέ ǿƛǘƘ ǳƴŜȄǇŜŎǘŜŘ ƴŜǿ ŎƘŀƭƭŜƴƎŜǎΦ ²Ŝ ƘŀǾŜ ǎǳǊǾƛǾŜŘ ǘƘŜ 
shut down and are recovering towards normal operations.  
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Volunteer and visitor safety is under ongoing review and liaison is being maintained with 
other groups for best practice and ideas. Safety screens have been fitted in a number of 
locations around the site. Changes have been made to how the site is operated and visitors 
have to pre book, with size of groups limited by government legislation. 
 
In other developments: 

¶ The education building is being fitted out. 

¶ The Garden Railway has been built and is now operational, with scenic 
enhancements being added. 

¶ The Strong & Co. sign has been cleaned and moved to the railway boundary behind 
the education building. 

¶ Adrian has erected new fencing along the track next to the café and education 
building. It is intended similar fencing will be erected along the other side of the 
track. 

¶ The ground frame next to the gate has been restored. 

¶ The small corrugated shed (gardening equipment) is badly corroded and will 
demolished. The larger shed has been re arranged to store gardening equipment. 

¶ George Pryer signalling diagrams of local interest have been added to the Signal 
Box Website as part of the ongoing work. 

¶ Thanks to Alan Combeer and Neil Kearns for keeping the gardens looking smart. 

¶ The Heritage Open Days are 75% booked already with groups of a maximum of five 
visitors for the latest social distancing requirements. 

¶ MM commented on the good feedback from the first open day for the condition of 
the site, safety screens, sanitiser and contactless payment. 

  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

5 Financial Report (Dick Hewett) 
The financial report was presented.  The grants for the education build were paid in 
2018/19, but work continued into the 2019/20 financial year. The balance was about £5000 
at the end of the year with £500 assigned to the educational building. 
The Friends of Romsey Signal Box accounts are audited as part of the Romsey Building Trust 
accounts and will be formally approved at their AGM in early November. 
 

 

6 Membership report (Neil Kearns) 
We have 59 paid up members with another half dozen or so who need to be reminded to 
renew. 
 

 

7 Election of Committee 
All those in current roles were willing to stand again and were re-elected en-bloc: 
Jamie Brooker (Chairman) 
Dick Hewett (Treasurer) 
Neil Kearns (Membership Secretary) 
James Laffeatty (RDBPT Trustee) 
 

 

8 Diary Dates 2020-2021 
September 2020 Heritage Open Days weekend will take place with pre-booking and social 
distancing.  Already 75% of places are booked. Hopefully the October, November and 
December open days will be able to take place as planned with pre-booking. 
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Romsey Festival which was cancelled due to Covid 19 in 2020, should take place during July 
2021 with the signal box open on five days. 
 

9  Any Other Business 
5ƛŎƪ Ǌŀƴ ŀ ά{ƭƻǿ aŀǊŀǘƘƻƴέ of 5¼ miles per day over five days and raised over £500 
sponsorship. Romsey SB was one of the organisations to benefit from the sponsorship. 
 
The café is only serving from the window hatch and the range of food offered is reduced for 
the moment. 
 
A new exterior door and frame to the toilet was obtained from the suppliers to Regency 
Buildings and has been fitted to the pavilion. A professional carpenter took two days to 
ƛƴǎǘŀƭƭ ƛǘΦ ¢ƘŜ ŘƻƻǊ ŀƴŘ ŦǊŀƳŜ ŀǊŜ ǎǉǳŀǊŜΣ ǳƴŦƻǊǘǳƴŀǘŜ ǘƘŜ ōǳƛƭŘƛƴƎ ƛǎƴΩǘΗ 
 
DS supported the introduction of signing in and accident records as well as signs showing 
where the first aid box was located. Should there be a second first aid box in a public area. 
To be considered by the committee. 
 
NK on behalf or Roger Pleasant asked if there was any way that membership could be paid 
ŦƻǊ ƭƻƴƎŜǊ ǇŜǊƛƻŘǎΚ ¢ƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ƴƻ ǊŜŀǎƻƴ ǿƘȅ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ŎŀƴΩǘ Ǉŀȅ ŦƻǊ ǎƻƳŜ ȅŜŀǊǎ ŀƘŜŀŘΦ 
 
DH outlined the SB capacity with social distancing. The signal box is the pinch point of 
visitor flows around the site. Allowing for four people per group gives a maximum of 40 
visitors per day and on Sunday 6th September we had 25 visitors. The average attendance 
on open days is 30 visitors. This was a slight loss of potential visitors, but it ensured there 
were no peaks and troughs in visitor throughput.  On the Heritage Open Days we will open 
at 1000, allowing another two groups.  
 
PC asked if other people coǳƭŘ ǎǳōƳƛǘ ŀǊǘƛŎƭŜǎ ŦƻǊ ά¢ƘŜ {ƛƎƴŀƭέ ǘƻ ǿƛŘŜƴ ǘƘŜ ǊŀƴƎŜ ƻŦ 
authors and subjects. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
JB 
 
 
 
NK 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
All 

10 Date of Next AGM 
Saturday 21st August 2021. 
 
The meeting closed at 1500. 

 

 

Data Protection Notification and Policy 

Please note that this new policy is now issued and we enclose it below: 

GDPR policy.docx
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Barnstaple to Ilfracombe Ȓ 50 years since closure 
 
Peter Chatfield ǊŜŦƭŜŎǘǎ ƻƴ ŀ ƭŀǎǘ ōŀǎǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ΨǿƛǘƘŜǊŜŘ ŀǊƳΩ 
 
Both Romsey and Cowley Bridge Junction were linked to what is now fondly remembered as the 

ΨǿƛǘƘŜǊŜŘ ŀǊƳΩ ς the extensive railway network built by the LSWR to serve communities in North 

Devon, and stretching as far as Bude and Padstow in Cornwall. Cowley Bridge Junction, in its 

heyday, of course, was the location for a steady procession of westbound South 

Western/Southern services diverting off the GWR main line ς including those for Barnstaple and 

Ilfracombe. The link for Romsey was that it was once a passing location for Brighton to Plymouth 

services, from which passengers could disembark at Okehampton for Halwill Junction, 

Holsworthy and the Cornish termini. However, Cowley Bridge is our link to Ilfracombe and, with 

our miniature Cowley Bridge Jnc Signal Box, we can recreate the operations of such illustrious 

ǘǊŀƛƴǎ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ !ǘƭŀƴǘƛŎ /ƻŀǎǘ 9ȄǇǊŜǎǎΣ ŎƻƴǾŜȅƛƴƎ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ŎƻŀŎƘŜǎ ŦǊƻƳ ²ŀǘŜǊƭƻƻ ǘƻ LƭŦǊŀŎƻƳōŜΧΦ 

So, its perhaps worth noting the 50th anniversary of closure of the Barnstaple to Ilfracombe line. 

²ƘƛƭŜ Ƴƻǎǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ΨǿƛǘƘŜǊŜŘ ŀǊƳΩ ƘŀŘ ōŜŜƴ ŎƭƻǎŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ мфслǎΣ ǘƘŜ LƭŦǊŀŎƻƳōŜ ōǊŀƴŎƘ ǿŀǎ ŀ 

late survivor ς although mentioned in the Beeching Report of 1963, it finally succumbed to 

closure on 5th October 1970. Like many other branch and secondary lines, passenger numbers 

had declined as car ownership increased. 

The line was opened in 1874 as a single track, but was doubled in 1889. From Barnstaple 

Junction, the stations opened were Barnstaple Town (originally called Barnstaple Quay), 

Wrafton, Braunton, Mortehoe & Woolacoombe, and the terminus, Ilfracombe. Ilfracombe was 

much the largest station with a long island platform to accommodate summer Saturday services, 

an engine shed with turntable, goods yard, and fairly extensive sidings. 

The line was famous for its steep gradients and there were also a number of sharp curves. The 

climb from Ilfracombe to Mortehoe was notably severe at 1 in 36 for over two miles ς 

comparable to the Lickey Incline on the Gloucester to Birmingham line. 

 

Ilfracombe approach with down inner home 

ǎƛƎƴŀƭǎΣ ǎƛƎƴŀƭ ōƻȄΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀǘƛƻƴΩǎ ƛǎƭŀƴŘ 

platform, late 1960s 

(CC: Public domain) 

 

Ilfracombe approach towards station and the 

sea, undated but probably late 1960s 
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(CC: Public domain)  

 

             Barnstaple Junction, 1964. Ilfracombe line branches to the left, Torrington line to the right. 

             Image: Ben Brooksbank 

 

In the 1950s, the SR West Country and Battle of Britain locos could be seen on the line, hauling 

express trains from Waterloo. In January 1963 control of the line was transferred from BR 

Southern Region to Western Region, then from September 1964 steam was replaced by diesel in 

the form of DMUs for local services and often WR Warships and Hymeks for through services. 

Since closure there has been interest in reopening and the preservation group Coombe Rail 

obtained charity status in 2015 with this in mind. The Campaign for Better Transport 

organisation stateŘ ƛƴ нлмф ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ƭƛƴŜ ƛǎ ŀ ΨtǊƛƻǊƛǘȅ нΩ ŦƻǊ ǊŜƻǇŜƴƛƴƎΦ aŜŀƴǿƘƛƭŜΣ ǘƘŜ 

Ilfracombe to Mortehoe trackbed can be walked as part of the Tarka Trail. 

Note:  The author acknowledges information and public domain images from Ilfracombe branch 

line ς Wikipedia which have been used in this article.  

The External Links in Wikipedia ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜ Ψмуфу .CL bŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ !ǊŎƘƛǾŜ ŦƻƻǘŀƎŜ ς ŜƴƎƛƴŜ ŦǊƻƴǘ ǾƛŜǿΩΦ 

This is recommended as it captures the last mile or so of the descent into the terminus at 

Ilfracombe. Viewers may enjoy the sharp curvature of the line traversed in the first part of the 

footage, while on the final approach to the terminus you can see the LSWR signals and ς for 

those keen signallers amongst us - just about detect that the 2-doll inner home signal is pulled 

off before the 3-doll outer home. The quality of the footage is, of course, commensurate with 

that of a film made long before the digital age! 
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Wrafton looking towards Barnstaple, 1969  

(CC: Public domain) 

 

Braunton, 1964 

Image: Ben Brooksban

Fundraising 

!ǎ 5ƛŎƪ ǊŜǇƻǊǘŜŘ ƛƴ !ǳƎǳǎǘΣ Ƙƛǎ Ψ{ƭƻǿ aŀǊŀǘƘƻƴΩ ǊŀƛǎŜŘ ƻǾŜǊ ϻпрл ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ {ƛƎƴŀƭ .ƻȄ ŀƴŘΣ ŀǎ ōŜƭƻǿΣ ƘŜǊŜΩǎ 
Dick accepting a cheque from Waitrose (Romsey) for £333 as part of their Community Matters scheme in 
June ς this sort of activity always helps the Signal Box to maintain a high profile in the local community as 
the community asset that it is. These income streams are also especially valuable at a time when we are 
unable to realise our full potential for income due to the national situation ς though the reopening of the 
Signal Box since September has very enabled us to claw back some of this income. 
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Spot The Difference! (No prizes!) 

See how many changes you can see in this corner of the site.  TheyΩǊŜ ǾŜǊȅ ǎǳōtleΧ 

     

 

 

 

Yes, youΩǾŜ ǎǇƻǘǘŜŘ ǘƘŜƳΦ  ¢ƘŜǊŜ ŀǊŜ ŦŜǿŜr leaves on the trees in the righthand pictures, and 

Gav, Jamie and Anne have absconded. 

Oh ς and if you look very, very carefully, youΩƭƭ ǎǇƻǘ ǘƘŀǘ our small shed, telegraph pole and 

Strongs sign seem to have disappearedΧ 


